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Introduction

October 24, 1949, in New York City was a day of symbolism and 
silences.
 At East Forty-Second Street facing the East River, a sleek slab of a 
building reached toward the sky, its upper floors still under construc-
tion. Seventeen acres, previously a district of stinking slaughterhouses, 
had been cleared of all traces of earlier times. Where livestock once lum-
bered through the streets, ten thousand people now sat in wooden folding 
chairs facing the flags of fifty-nine nations and a platform draped in blue. 
Onstage, President Harry S. Truman and New York governor Thomas E. 
Dewey appeared to chat amiably despite their rivalry in the 1948 presiden-
tial election. Diplomats from both sides of the Iron Curtain shook hands 
while a municipal band played a jaunty rendition of The Sidewalks of New 
York (“east side, west side, all around the town . . .”). They gathered on this 
construction site to celebrate the fourth anniversary of the United Na-
tions and an event that many considered to be a milestone in the history 
of the world  —  the laying of the granite cornerstone for the UN’s perma-
nent headquarters in New York. The dignitaries spoke of hopes for lasting 
peace. The New York Times wrote of the ghostly presence of thousands of 
wartime dead whose sacrifices led to this day.1

 Occasionally, speakers on this occasion also described the UN’s head-
quarters as the “world capitol” and New York, by extension, as “the capi-
tal of the world.” From 1944 through 1946, as the world pivoted from the 
Second World War to an unsteady peace, the birth of the United Nations 
sparked a much more ambitious idea: that a new Capital of the World 
should be created to serve as a permanent center of international diplo-
macy. It was imagined as something like a perpetual world’s fair, or perhaps 
a cluster of fashionable embassy buildings, or even an entirely new city 
where the UN’s staff could live and work in modern buildings symbolizing 
a bright, unencumbered future. How this idea took root, gained momen-
tum in a rush of postwar civic boosterism, but ultimately lost its luster is 
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the subject of this book. This is in part a history of the earliest days of the 
United Nations, but it is also a story of individuals and communities, their 
aspirations, and how they imagined their place in the world at a time of lo-
cal, national, and international change.2

 The idea of a world capital runs deep in history, dating to at least 27 BCE, 
when the historian Titus Livy described Rome as caput orbis terrarum. Later 
centers of commerce and culture, such as London and Paris, also became 
widely regarded as Capitals of the World. By the nineteenth and twentieth 
centuries, the world capital idea evolved in ways both trivial and grand. 
While civic boosters deployed the phrase to promote claims to distinction 
(thus Chicago, “chewing gum capital of the world”), journalists used “capi-
tal of the world” as shorthand for any location where international diplo-
mats gathered. The Hague and Washington, D.C., each became “capital of 
the world,” when they hosted diplomatic conferences, and the phrase also 
was applied to Geneva when it became home to the League of Nations.3
 The world capital idea also began to take shape physically during the late 
nineteenth and early twentieth centuries. World’s fairs, which began with 
the Crystal Palace exhibition in London in 1851, and the Olympic games, 
which were revived in their modern form in 1896, temporarily transformed 
host cities into places for international exchange and competition, often 
creating landscapes or structures that remained as lasting monuments to 
shining moments on the world stage.4 Meanwhile, diplomatic conferences 
and the international peace movement inspired proposals for buildings or 
even cities to promote global understanding. The international conference 
held in The Hague in 1899 spurred discussion of a “World Centre of Peace” 
on the scale of a city, although an architectural competition led instead to a 
Renaissance-inspired Peace Palace. Another idea came forward early in the 
twentieth century from Hendrik C. Andersen, an American sculptor living 
in Rome, who waged a campaign to create a “world centre for communica-
tion.” He tried to interest the League of Nations in the elaborate drawings 
he commissioned for this permanent gathering place for international or-
ganizations, but in Geneva the league opted instead for the Palais des Na-
tions, a headquarters complex rather than a new city.5

 Although these precedents existed, the birth of the United Nations at 
the end of World War II inspired fresh public interest in the world capital 
idea and an outburst of civic boosterism that was spontaneous, widespread, 
and extraordinary. As might be expected, the competitors included big cit-
ies such as New York and Chicago, which by the 1940s already were con-
sidered “world cities” by virtue of their size and concentrations of political, 
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cultural, and economic power.6 But the UN prospect also sparked remark-
ably widespread campaigning by smaller cities and towns. With bold 
ideas  —  but with no invitation whatsoever from the United Nations  —  pub-
lic officials, business leaders, and everyday citizens composed letters and 
telegrams, formed committees, and created promotional campaigns. Ar-
chitects and other visionaries imagined literal sites, spaces, and symbols to 
house and inspire the work of world peace. Ultimately, Americans in more 
than two hundred cities and towns seized upon this transitional moment 
in history to suggest  —  quite seriously  —  that their own hometowns or re-
gions would be the best possible choice as the future Capital of the World.7 
 The Black Hills of South Dakota, perhaps? Tuskahoma or Stillwater, 
Oklahoma? Philadelphia, Boston, St. Louis, Denver, or San Francisco? 
Why did postwar civic leaders devise detailed promotional campaigns, 
which the United Nations had not requested? What motivated them to 
engage architects to plan the world capital, when the idea was no more 
than speculation? What possessed them to travel to war-ravaged London 
to force their ideas on the UN, against the advice of the United States gov-
ernment? Why did they insist that every diplomatic response they received 
(“your inquiry will be directed to the proper authorities”) meant that they 
were still in the running to become the Capital of the World?
 And how, after all this, did the United Nations at first choose a site in-
cluding part of Greenwich, Connecticut  —  one of the few locations in the 
United States where it was not wanted  —  and then finally end up in New 
York City, a place where many of the world’s diplomats adamantly did not 
want to be? Was it really as simple as it seemed, that an $8.5 million gift 
from John D. Rockefeller Jr. diverted the United Nations at the last minute 
to New York from Philadelphia?
 Such questions had no place at the laying of the UN headquarters cor-
nerstone in 1949. The event’s printed program recounted a sequence of 
decisions that seemed to lead inevitably to the headquarters complex in 
midtown Manhattan.8 Deposited into the cornerstone for posterity along 
with copies of the United Nations Charter and the Universal Declaration 
of Human Rights, the program’s account left out the long and treacherous 
journey that led the United Nations to New York. In fact, finding a meeting 
place had been a difficult, frustrating, and sometimes comic struggle that 
had threatened to undermine the effectiveness of the organization in its 
earliest days. For world leaders and diplomats, the choice was a high-stakes 
question of whether Europe or the United States would dominate interna-
tional affairs in the postwar era.9 For Americans feeling their nation’s rise to 
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world prominence, the prospect of a new world capital proved impossible 
to resist. At a time when most Americans embraced the United Nations as 
not only desirable but essential for the survival of the world, providing the 
organization with a suitable home followed naturally from years of sacri-
fice and patriotic duty. Such a world capital might bring lasting peace, and 
if the honor also conveyed worldwide attention, prestige, and an economic 
boost besides, who was to argue?10

 With so much of the world struggling to recover from wartime destruc-
tion, it was a predominantly American crusade. Discussion and specula-
tion about the traditional European centers of diplomacy continued, and 
some letters to the United Nations suggested sites outside the United 
States, but these did not spring from organized promotional campaigns. 
Among several invitations from Canada, the most active campaigns, in 
Sault Ste. Marie and Niagara Falls, Ontario, were partnerships initiated by 
the adjacent U.S. towns of the same name. In contrast to Canada, where 
regulations discouraged competitive boosterism by local governments, a 
deep history of unrestricted self-promotion in the United States fed popu-
lar interest in the new prospect of becoming the Capital of the World. In 
the century prior to World War II, railroad companies and land speculators 
had promoted new towns in the American West; corporations had created 
public relations departments; and chambers of commerce had become 
involved in recruiting new businesses, conventions, and tourists. By the 
1920s, college courses and handbooks provided training for aspiring public 
relations professionals. Advertising became a function of the federal gov-
ernment, from the propaganda generated by the Office of War Information 
during the First World War to promotion of public works programs during 
the Great Depression. The promotion ethic was so integral to American 
life by the 1940s that it infused popular culture in tunes such as “Anything 
You Can Do, I Can Do Better” and “Accentuate the Positive.” On the crest 
of these developments, Americans at the end of World War II did not shy 
from competing with each other for such as prize as becoming the United 
Nations’ home.11

 Civic boosters, often with the support of hometown newspapers, 
reached outward from American cities and towns and forged connections 
among local, national, and international concerns.12 In the process, they 
escalated the United Nations’ need for a meeting place into a more dra-
matic search for the Capital of the World, but they also set in motion a 
sequence of events that revealed the limits of American internationalism. 
When the abstract notion of a Capital of the World approached reality for 
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some communities, the potential threat to tradition, self-government, and 
private property  —  real or imagined  —  triggered strong resistance. As this 
unfolded in the suburbs of New York City, the defense of home played a 
pivotal and underappreciated role in driving the United Nations to Man-
hattan and demolishing the dream of creating a Capital of the World.13

 At the heart of this story are individuals who had lived through times 
of great change and believed that they, in turn, could create change in the 
world. The civic leaders who leapt into the world capital competition were 
the parent generation of World War II, who tended the home front while 
sending sons and daughters off to war with pride and apprehension. Born 
during the last decades of the nineteenth century or around the turn of the 
twentieth, they were enmeshed in processes that later became understood 
as globalization. Their experiences of time and space had been transformed 
by mass transportation systems, automobiles, home telephones, mail-or-
der catalogs, radio, newsreels, and highly competitive daily newspapers. As 
a result, they inhabited not only a confined local place (their hometowns) 
but an expanded, more global space extending as far as technology, migra-
tion, and mass culture could go.14 More than their own parents, this gen-
eration traveled to seek jobs, to attend college, for business, or for vaca-
tion. Even without leaving the United States, they could glimpse the wider 
world at one of the era’s enormously popular world’s fairs. The outside 
world also came closer to home with the immigrants who surged into the 
United States until Congress imposed quotas in 1924. Perhaps most impor-
tantly, many in this generation had served in the Spanish-American War 
or the Great War of 1914–18  —  supposedly the war to end all wars  —  only 
to see their sons and daughters engaged in a world war once again in the 
1940s. Victory in 1945 did not erase the memory of violence and frustra-
tion that many of them carried into the postwar years. The atomic bomb 
created new urgency to take action to secure a peaceful world.
 Civic leaders among this generation  —  the parent generation of World 
War II  —  seized upon the dream of creating a Capital of the World. They 
chased it beyond reason, although it seemed perfectly reasonable to them 
at the time. At the end of the Second World War, when so much had been 
risked, so much lost, and so much achieved, it seemed to be possible, even 
imperative, to dream.
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